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Modular construction 
 
Will Green, associate director in Currie & Brown’s London office, discusses the use of 
modular construction in the UK.  
 
The global construction sector is not exactly known for being radical. But there are times 
when it does endorse major change in order to react to the reality of global economics and 
circumstances. 
 
Modular construction is a case in point. Modular construction is a process in which a building, 
or parts of it, are constructed off site, typically in a plant environment under controlled 
conditions. All the modules are built with the same materials, and designed to the same 
standards and specifications, to be delivered and assembled on site.  
 
A growing feature of the industry for the last 20 years or so, modular construction is expected 
to play an increasingly important role in the sector going forwards. 
 
In 2017 this model of building was estimated to be worth more than $106 billion worldwide 
and, with a compound annual growth rate of nearly seven per cent, its value is expected to 
exceed $157 billion by 2023. 
 
In fact, this innovative method of construction is not totally new. It was used to build London’s 
Crystal Palace in Hyde Park during the Great Exhibition of 1851. It also famously met an 
urgent need for housing after the Second World War, with ‘prefab’ homes springing up 
across the UK to provide cheap and cheerful accommodation. 
 
Today, modular building has moved to a whole new level of design and build complexity and 
sophistication. It is proving to be successful in the 21st century because of its flexibility and 
versatility and because it fits the economic demands of the urbanised age in which we live. 
There is market pressure for more homes in order to address housing shortages, and 
modular construction allows projects to be delivered more quickly. 
 
This method of building also helps deal with labour shortage problems and pressure from 
investors in income-producing assets who want quicker capitalisation of sites. In addition, it 
offers better quality control and sustainability. 
 
A Currie & Brown study has identified that programme savings of up to 30 per cent are 
possible using this construction model. Fabrication errors can be remedied more easily than 
with a traditional build and can be completed off site. 
 
Importantly, cost savings are possible. Labour expenditure can be reduced, design fees 
minimised and economies of scale achieved in a factory environment. Other advantages 
include minimised delays on site as well as reduced facilities and site management costs. 
 
There is, however, also some risk attached. Modules have to be delivered in line with site 
and crane capacity, and bespoke design is likely to increase cost and lead-in times. Sub-
contractor insolvency can also have a more pronounced impact compared to traditional 
models. 
 
The owner of legal title in the supply chain has to be fully established, particularly when the 
modules have been produced but not yet delivered. This means vesting certificates and 
appropriate insurance cover are essential.  
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Another factor to consider is that, for now at least, we are experiencing increased demand 
and limited supply. The lack of competition in the marketplace means that modular 
construction costs will continue to grow.  
 
Other critical considerations include cashflow, drawdown and risk mitigation. Traditionally in 
the construction sector, spending is slow at the start of a project, but ramps up to a peak 
halfway through before tapering off towards completion. 
 
However, with modular construction, the pattern is different. Much of the expenditure comes 
at the beginning of the contract, as advance payments need to be made, which means that 
money is spent before site works have started. Clearly this can have an impact on interest 
charges. 
 
There are various ways of mitigating risk. Keeping a close track of spending through detailed 
auditing of sub-contractor finances is key.   
 
I have already mentioned vesting certificates and suitable insurance cover. These need to be 
defined very carefully, with insurance provisions spelt out in relation to the shipping and 
transit risks. If the funder is financing the payments, then its interest should be clearly noted. 
 
Other mitigation mechanisms include using escrow accounts. These are set up between the 
supplier, the bank and the borrower when an order is placed. The funds are credited to this 
account and can be audited, and expenditure fully monitored, by all parties privy to the 
account. 
 
Advance payment bonds offer another method of financing. If the modules are purchased 
directly from the main contractor, the bond should be provided directly by the modular sub-
contractor, with the employer defined as a beneficiary. The wording of the bond is key, and 
the funder should also be included in the clauses. 
 
Collateral warranties can also provide comfort and security. These are obtained from the 
main contractor, the design consultants, the modular sub-contractor and other sub-
contractors with design responsibility. 
 
To mitigate potential legal issues, the main contractor should be involved in the design of the 
scheme at an early stage. It also makes sense for that contractor to select modular sub-
contractors it has worked with in the past, as a close existing relationship benefits both 
parties. 
 
Although modular construction has the potential to be transformational, it is by no means a 
panacea. Benefits have to be set against risks, and relationships between all the parties 
involved in a project have to be robust.  
 
The secret of success is in the detail. Get that right, and everything else will follow, to 
everyone’s benefit. That can only be good for the industry as a whole. 
 
 
 


